

Nordic Solidarity as Justice and Fairness

SUBMITTED BY: Ari Eddy Koftikian

STUDENT NUMBER: 20202665

SUPERVISOR: Pia Ringø

Acknowledgement

I would like to thank my supervisor Pia Ringø for helping me during the dissertation process whose comments improved the thesis and taught me to always look beyond that which is obvious.

This two-year program would not have been possible without the friends and colleagues I came in contact in the NOSWEL program, especially Theleia, Eleni, Asal and of course Suhag.

I also would like to thank all researchers I have quoted, as without them, this thesis would not be possible.

Abstract

The Nordic Social democracy is a mix of multiple ideologies with historical and traditional roots. These ideologies interpret labor and welfare in different ways. New financial challenges emerged in the 1980s in the Nordic States (such as aging population globalization etc.). With this increase in costs, and trough the presence of ideological ambiguity, recommodifying policies such as the Arbeidslinja have been implemented. This thesis, first, shed light on problems arising from the implementation of Arbeidslinja from perspective of social work. Second, this thesis interpreted hermeneutically the various ideologies of the Nordic welfare state, and finally, this thesis presented an ideologically unifying ethical ulterior solution in the form of Negative Income Tax to the Nordic Welfare States.

Contents

Acknowledgement	2
Abstract	2
CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION	6
1.1 Background to the study	6
1.2 Problem statement	7
1.3 Significance of the study to social work	8
1.4 Research questions	9
1.5 Researcher's motivation for the study	9
1.6 Overview of the research structure	10
CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW	10
2.1 Social Democratic Rise to Power	11
2.2 Labor: a special type of commodity	11
2.3 The Fight for Decommodification	12
2.4 3 types of Welfare states	13
2.5 Nordic Historical Context	14
2.6 The Nordic Welfare state model	15
2.7 Egalitarianism in Nordic countries	16
2.8 Problems in Nordic Ideologies	17
2.9 Debate for Universal Basic Income	17
Chapter Three: Theoretical Framework	19
3.1 Personal Perspective	19
3.2 Reason for Choosing Theory of Justice	22
3.3 Conflict Between the Theories	24
3.4 Marx's Theory of Human Nature	25
3.5 Conclusion to Theory of Human Nature	26
3.6 Rawls' Theory of Justice	27
3.7 Explanation of the Theory	27
3.8 Why is Rawls' theory important?	28
3.9 Criticism of Theory of Justice	29
3.10 Answers to <i>Theory of Justice</i> Criticism	30
3.11 Answer to Criticism #1	31
3.12 Answer to Criticism #2:	31

3.13 Answer to Criticism #3	31
3.14 Conclusion to Answers to Criticism	32
CHAPTER FOUR: METHODOLOGY	34
4.1 Why Critical Hermeneutics?	34
CHAPTER FIVE: ANALYSIS	38
5.1 Recap: Decommodification vs Nordic Welfare state	38
5.2 Empirical Problems: Social work and Unemployment Vs Arbeidslinja	39
5.3 Other Problems in Arbeidslinja	40
5.4 New Approach	42
5.5 Nordic Welfare State: Capitalism Vs Egalitarianism Vs Socialism	43
5.6 A New Nordic Interpretation	44
5.7 Solutions	47
5.8 UBI as a solution	48
5.9 What type of UBI fits the Nordic interpretation?	49
5.10 Improving NIT	50
5.11 Automation as Solution	52
5.12 Reduction of Psychological Need as a Solution	53
CHAPTER SIX: LIMITATIONS & RECOMMENDATIONS & CONCLUSION	54
6.1 Limitations and recommendations	54
6.2 Conclusion & Summary	55
References	57

CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background to the study

The Nordic Welfare states today are facing major challenges: globalization, ageing populations, dependency burdens, changing needs and social risks (see, for example, Ferrara, Hemerijk & Rhodes 2000, Leibfried & Pierson 1995, OECD 1998, and Esping-Andersen 1999). In order to solve the problem of the enormous cost of maintaining the social democratic system, Nordic countries introduced policies to curb this problem. Paul Pierson (2001) claims that recommodification was one of the elements of intensive welfare state restructuring since the early 1980s. Major retrenchment in the unemployed insurance began in the mid-1990s (Pintelon 2012). OECD also confirms these finding by stating introduction to turn passive disability benefits into more active benefits with a re-employment perspective (2015).

In the Norwegian Stortinget decision no. 35 in 1994, Arbeidslinja (Translated to Line of Work) is defined as follows: ... instruments and welfare schemes - individually or collectively - are designed, dimensioned and adapted so that they support the goal of work for all. This means that taxes, social security and transfers must be designed so that for the vast majority it will pay to be in work rather than being out of the labor market.

The principle follows from a sharp increase in the number of people on sick leave, disability and unemployed persons, but also of weak economic growth, increasing globalization, the aging wave, lower fertility and new family constellations. This has resulted in major challenges for today's welfare states.

The problems have been met with active labor market policy and an inclusive working life (Halvorsen and Stjernø 2008, Viera and Pinto 2013, Lødemel and Trickey 2001). Passive benefits were to be replaced by activating measures, and the goal has been to get as many as possible work or activity (Lødemel and Trickey 2001; Kildal, 1999). Efficiency and effective measures are prominent aspects of such a policy.

Both neoliberal and socialist governments have had the Arbeidslinja as a foundation. There are several reasons for the support for Arbeidslinja, including that high employment is considered a prerequisite for value creation and thus for financing the welfare

benefits in the long run, that Arbeidslinja contributes to social integration, and that it can help to make connections between responsibility and rights visible.

Aberidslinja presents unemployment and benefit needs as the individual's "choice". It involves a strengthening in the reciprocity norm: To get something, one must provide something - if nothing else, then participation in activation. The award process gets in strong to a greater degree than before the character of a «quasi-contract» between the applicant and the state, which grants welfare benefits, where both parties must provide something.

1.2 Problem statement

While Arbeidslinja has been a cornerstone of the Nordic welfare state, the policy has elements of both "whip" and "carrot". While some need to be stimulated to activity through, for example, changing tax rules for pensioners with part-time jobs, then others must be forced. With this reform, one has moved away from the requirement to take work to also be able to demand that one do assigned work in return for the benefit. Chris Holden (2003) labels this trend as one of 'administrative recommodification', implying that the welfare state is being rebuilt in order to serve more effectively the needs of the market (Pintelon 2012). A step in the opposite direction of decommodification.

When Arbeidslinja in social assistance thus gets the role of more of a whip than a carrot, it becomes an expression of an attitude towards the able-bodied among the poorest. For example, the Norwegian poverty amendment program for the poor was based on the principle that benefits should never be seen as more tempting than paid work and was thus held on a bare minimum (Øverbye & Stjernø, 2012).

The Norwegian Rødt political party states that, NAV governed by Arbeidslinja, is in direct conflict with everything the trade union movement has stood for when it comes to the fight against unemployment.

Within welfare research, it has been argued that there is a cultural unification in the Norwegian welfare state's insistence that income-generating work should always be the first choice (Stjernø & Øverbye, 2012). However, "Characteristic of the Arbeidslinja in the social services are often strict conditions, sanctioning, close follow-up and monitoring, needs testing and targeting. We have to ask ourselves whether the Arbeidslinja is a producer of shame, which

increases the health problems of social assistance recipients." In summary, working is good, if you can. But now people are being pressured to work.

The thesis looks to explore the problems with the implementation of Arbeidslinja on the micro and meso level. Thereafter, this thesis will try to find ulterior macro level solutions, trough contextual interpretations of the three dominant Nordic ideologies (socialism, capitalism and egalitarianism), that can be implemented instead of Arbeidslinja.

1.3 Significance of the study to social work

One of the foundational goals in social work practice pays attention to the deficits in social environments, creating structural changes, combating social discriminations, and fighting for social justice (Popple and Leighninger, 2008; Segal 2007; Kam 2012). Although critiques have been raised that social changes and professionalization have moved social work practice away from advancing social justice (Ferguson, 2008; Olson, 2007; Solas, 2008a, 2008b) and that 'social workers have dismissed the "social" from their professional nomenclature' (Figueira-McDonough, 2007). Social justice is an important element in social work practice and is found in the interactions between social workers and service users.

On one hand, social workers are committed to bringing about social justice with and for people who are poor, vulnerable, oppressed, and marginalized (NASW, 2017; Reamer, 1998). Therefore, Social justice serves as a guiding principle for social work practice.

On the other hand, trough the hermeneutic interpretation of the current Nordic welfare state, this thesis aims to shed light on the social justice concerns arising from the recommodification of Nordic welfare states, and how Nordic recommodifying policies affect social work practice. Social work is a profession based on ethics and is involved in the micro, meso, and macro levels. Social work is heavily influenced by the welfare state's recommodifying forces (Macro level), such as the Arbeidslinja, which can be seen as laws placed on the macro level trough political influence. These political forces affect social work practice directly. Therefore, it is important for a social worker to understand and critical assess them in order to achieve better and ethical practice. Social work might be at risk with the fall of the welfare state and the critique of the modernist project, such as the Arbeidslinja.

1.4 Research questions

The following questions will guide my research:

- What are the problems arising from Arbeidslinja in the Nordic welfare state in the field of social work?
- Considering the ideological makeup (socialist, capitalist, egalitarian) of the socialdemocratic Nordic welfare states, can Universal Basic Income be presented as an ulterior solution for the current Nordic Welfare redistribution problem?
- If yes, what type of Universal Basic Income should be implemented?

1.5 Researcher's motivation for the study

My personal motivation behind choosing this topic of research stems from my interest in Universal Basic Income. In 2010, after my two-year of depression and trying to find solutions to my problems, I finally realized that people are not "good" or "evil", but it was my personal fears which created the notions of "good" and "bad". I later incepted an ideal world, which had ethics, justice, and equality as its cornerstone which made me interested in the idea of Universal Basic Income.

When I started studying psychology, I learned that income inequality in society is a predictor of mental disorders and social dysfunctions, which made me interested in the Nordic model where equality is considered a sacred ideal.

My personal fear of social work malpractice, especially trough conformity to laws is another contributing factor to my choice of topic in this thesis. During my childhood I was very conforming, however, I soon realized that people had their own motivations, and later, in psychology courses, I realized how conformity was the backbone of Hitler's rise to power. Therefore, I decided to critically analyze the current Nordic welfare state for possible injustices during future social work practice and find possible alternative ethical and ideal solutions I can add to my own repertoire and can use during practice.

1.6 Overview of the research structure

This study, which is exploring problems and solutions of Arbeidslinja in the field of social work is divided into five chapters.

- The first chapter is focused on highlighting and introducing the background of the study, problem statement and aim of the study, research questions, and position of the study in social welfare research and practice.
- The second chapter consists of a literature review to show what research has been done in the area and what was found and what needs to be done.
- The third chapter discusses the theoretical framework through theories and concepts that guide the discussion of results and data analysis in relation to the main variables.
- Chapter four of the research consists of the method, discussing research design, measures
 of validity and reliability, sampling method and procedures, data collection tools and
 lastly ethical considerations.
- Chapter five is the presentation of results, analysis and discussion of the findings.
- Chapter six summarizes the research, draws conclusions and suggests recommendations for future research on further supporting.

CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW

This chapter will discuss the historical and ideological foundations of social democracy in the Nordic welfare states which gave rise to Arbeidslinja. This will be discussed in the literature review because of two reasons:

- First, critical hermeneutics will be used as a methodology for this research. Critical hermeneutics holds the historical context as important for understanding and interpreting objective truths. (see George 2020) Therefore, following the critical hermeneutic approach, in order to try to understand the emergence of Nordic social problems that arise within the field of social work, one must first interpret the social democratic Nordic ideals and understand the framework trough which these ideals and truths have emerged from.
- Second, the current welfare model's ideology and the rationality behind its emergence must be understood in order to understand if Universal Basic Income could be a solution in the Nordic welfare context. Hewitt states that the Social Democratic tradition is an important thread-

guiding policy (2000). In the end, the more correct interpretation will be the interpretation which best coheres with all the other notions and concepts we already consider normatively binding (Watzer, 1987).

The Nordic ideologies explored will be social democracy, capitalism, and egalitarianism. The next section will discuss the Nordic historical interplay of these ideologies in the welfare context.

2.1 Social Democratic Rise to Power

The kernel of social democratic policy lingers in the process by which human needs and labor power became commodities.

Under capitalism, human wants started to be gratified with the purchase of commodities. This was the precursor of the issues relating to purchasing power and income distribution (see Andersen 1990). Furthermore, under capitalism, labor power was also transformed into a commodity. The direct result of this transformation was that people's subsistence outside of the market became endangered.

Socialism explains that this commodification process results in and is a crucial part of the path to alienation and class. This issue was integral to Marx's analyses with regards to class development and wealth accumulation, he argued that independent producers are now transforming to propertyless wage-earners. The employer gained control over the worker as the latter had to abdicate control over their work in return for a wage which now became the worker's means of subsistence.

2.2 Labor: a special type of commodity

Even though workers were now treated as commodities, but workers constitute a special type of commodities as they must survive and reproduce. They must breed individually, and they must reproduce the society that they are part of. Inanimate objects as commodities can be withheld out of the market until the proper conditions such as price are adequate for their reintroduction, but the labor commodity cannot withhold itself for long without means of subsistence.

Furthermore, people were a commodity of a fickle nature as they were very much subject to and were easily destroyed by not only macro-events such as the business cycle or natural disasters, but even by minor social contingencies such as illness.

Additionally, workers as discrete commodities, had to compete and as the competition grows more severe, the cheaper becomes the price of the commodity.

Other traits of workers are that they are "replaceable, easily redundant and atomized" (Esping-Andersen 1990). Lindblom (1977) therefore argued, life under capitalism was freedom behind prison walls, therefore, fictitious.

2.3 The Fight for Decommodification

This disparity between these emerging classes, employer and worker, hindered collective unity. Thus, the labor movement adopted decommodification as its core intent and root policy. The fight against enslavement within the work environment begun as it was the guarantor of the worker's wellbeing and the success of the socialist movement.

And so, as socialism was introduced as a critique to capitalism, decommodification became one of its guiding principles. (Powell and Barrientos, 2004). Decommodification is the degree to which individuals can uphold a socially acceptable standard of living independent of market participation (Esping-Andersen 1990).

The socialist movement had opposition at every turn from the powers benefitting from the statusquo. The rural economy of continental Europe for example, was not a hospitable for red-green coalitions. In countries such as German and Italy, left wing parties and unions were even considered as threats, due to the fact that a grand portion. Furthermore, to help consolidate political isolation of labor, conservative forces in Europe persuaded farmers to form "reactionary" alliances (Esping-Andersen 1990).

As result of the different socialist movements operating under different conditions in different regions and political climates, different types of welfare policies were introduced in states.

2.4 3 types of Welfare states

We can classify the emerging welfare states under in three different categories according to Esping-Andersen (1990).

• Liberal welfare state

The USA and Australia can be grouped in this category. Liberal welfare states feature "means tested assistance, modest universal transfers, or modest social-insurance plans", and are characterized by having benefits go to "mainly a clientele of low-income. Usually working-class state dependents". In Piven and Cloward's study, government's willingness to provide relief to the poor depends less on acute need than on perceived threats to social stability. This summarizes the capitalist approach to the welfare state (1971).

Conservative/Corporatist welfare state

The states rely heavily on social insurance more often than not "earned" through past experiences in the labor market and via notional contributions. It is worth noting that the welfare system in such states is influenced by the religious institutions that emphasize family support and charity.

Social Democratic welfare state

Norway, Sweden and Denmark are considered examples of this type of regime. In social democratic regimes, the state assumes the biggest role in welfare provision with wide range benefits including care for children, the sick and the elderly (Esping-Andersen 1990). Under these regimes, individuals are not exempt from participating in the market, on the contrary, the state encourages individuals to participate in the labor market by providing the necessary skills training and also disincentivizing the lack of participation by making sure that the welfare benefits do not surpass the benefits of market participation. However, the state assumes the responsibility for providing welfare for the unemployed.

This interesting fusion between liberalism and socialism resulted in a model with novel properties such as the state assuming responsibility in taking care of children, the aged and the helpless. Additionally, the state became committed to an elaborate social service agenda, not

only would it service family needs but it would also allow women to choose to work instead of managing the household.

Also, the dominant belief usually held by such regimes is that welfare is natural and therefore is provided in a universalistic manner. The rationale behind this belief is that socializing risks promotes equality and solidarity, given that with the failure of an individual in achieving wellbeing, the collective provides assistance through government institutions. Therefore, naturally, under the social democratic regime, citizens are endowed with positive rights with the state providing adequate resources for the citizen to have a certain level of wellbeing. Thus, the magnitude of decommodification in such regimes ranks higher than liberal ones.

2.5 Nordic Historical Context

In the Nordic context, the paradigm shift towards class awareness came with the advent of the "red-green" alliance between the social democrats and the farmers. Nordic Social democracies embraced the stratagem of democratic reforms to achieve their goals of equality and socialism. They brought forth several arguments in support of this strategy.

First, they stressed that workers require social resources, health and education to participate effectively as socialist individuals.

Second, they argued that social policy is emancipatory, not only that but also is a precondition for economic efficiency (Myrdal and Myrdal, 1936).

The implications were as follows:

- 1. Services and benefits to be on par with the standards satisfying the most demanding expectations of the new middle classes.
- 2. Equality was guaranteed by ensuring the same the quality of rights enjoyed by the wealthy to the working social class.

However, there were consequences to this approach. There would a huge cost in maintaining a solidaristic, universalistic and de-commodifying welfare system. Thus, reducing social problems and increasing revenue income was crucial for the system to survive. Naturally, this is best

achieved with most citizens participating in the labor market, leaving a very small number of individuals living off social benefits.

Unsurprisingly, the cross-party unifying stance was that full employment is a public responsibility. The system trusted that most people attempted to support themselves by participating in the labor market and those did not manage to land a job would be entitled to financial security.

2.6 The Nordic Welfare state model

Despite worsening economic conditions, living conditions improved overall, hard-core resource poverty declined, and the trend towards greater equality continued (Erikson and Aaberg, 1984). The Nordic social democratic model of welfare is endowed with the unique characteristics that differentiate them from other welfare states. The model emphasizes egalitarian and extensive benefit levels, promoting gender equality, maximizing labor force participation, heavy income redistribution, liberal use of expansionary fiscal policy, decommodification, generosity, universality, and statehood.

I will further examine the current Nordic characteristics:

- A noticeable difference exists in labor union participation between the Nordic countries and the rest of the world. In 2016, 52% of Nordic citizens were part of a labor union (Ho, G. and Shirono 2015). In contrast, the US has 10.2% a participation in 2018 (Bureau of labor statistics, 2018). Furthermore, in the Nordic model, there is a partnership between the labor unions, the government, and the employers.
- Healthcare and education are socialized and are provided free of charge. Thus, there is a high expenditure in health and education in these countries compared to the OECD average (OECD 2015)
- A high tax rate exists in the Nordic countries. The income form taxes help maintain the welfare state in covering the generous and universal social benefits.
- Low levels of corruption are observed as per the Corruption Perception Index. The Nordic countries are among the top 10 least corrupt countries in the world. Low levels of corruption are crucial to welfare state building and sustenance. Corruption is considered to have a gargantuan weight in the citizen evaluation of legitimacy of states (Gilley 2006).

- Experiencing corruption from public authorities does not only weaken people's trust in these authorities but also their trust in "people in general". (Rothstein and Eek 2009)
- The employment gap between the genders is the lowest in the Nordic countries compared to all OECD countries (OECD 2015).
- The state assumes a significant role in the lives of the citizens. Statehood refers to the overarching prevalence of the state in welfare arrangements be it via extensive public services and public employment, or in many cases taxation-based cash benefit schemes (Kuhle 2010). The big government does not send "rain and sunshine" from above (Marx 1852), it rather has developed as an agency trough which society can be reformed.
- Universality is another distinguishable feature of the Nordic welfare states.
- Another distinguishing feature of the Nordic model is its universality. It is universal in the
 sense that it is available to everyone. It is universal in the sense that it is available to
 everyone equally. Social programs such as old-age pensions, healthcare, childcare, education,
 child allowances and health insurance are not targeted at 'the poor' but instead cover the
 entire population without consideration of their ability to pay for themselves (Rothstein
 1998).
- Finally, generosity. The generosity and extensive coverage of payments, along with a strong
 emphasis on increased social expenditure, characterize the Nordic redistribution method,
 which results in decreased income inequality (Korpi and Palme, 2004).

2.7 Egalitarianism in Nordic countries

As the labor movement came into power in the 1930s, their focus was naturally on worker's rights. Socialism did not have a welfare model, it had working-class mobilization but did not address the needs of the most vulnerable (Esping-Andersen 1990). The central theme of socialist ideology lied in the emancipation of workers from the chains of capitalism. After World War II, in order to help the poor and vulnerable, the socialist had to operate outside their ideological realm. This created confusion as socialists had to now operate through the market and provide means-tested benefits in order to provide for the vulnerable (see Baldwin 1989).

As the socialists approached the poor and vulnerable, they became politically compelled to approach rights in terms of universal coverage. Therefore, the adoption of universalism emerged. However, in Nordic countries universalism was labor party's political move rather than the manifestation of the emergence of the egalitarian ideology.

Until the 1970s, the social-democratic labor party's goal became to eradicate poverty, not really to emancipate workers from market dependency.

2.8 Problems in Nordic Ideologies

Within the Nordic states, the labor movement's theory of *human nature* is Marxist and is not wildly accepted as "truth". Universalism on the other hand had political unity from both labor and liberal parties but had no egalitarian ideological foundation. Finally, liberals reject alternatives to the pure cash-nexus because that would disrupt the supply-and-demand equilibrium.

The egalitarian ideological gap in the Nordic context became apparent in the 1980s. With the rising cost of maintaining the solidaristic welfare state and taking advantage of the ambivalence between egalitarianism and welfare capitalism, social democracy has leaned towards the latter (Barrata and Cabrita 2019). In the 1980s Arbeidslinja was implemented and from the socialist perspective, Arbeidslinja can be considered as recommodifying. On the other hand, the welfare capitalist perspective hails it as a tool to increase national income and employment capacity.

Julian Le Grand states that assumptions concerning human motivation and behavior are the key to the design of social policy (1997). With that in mind, to understand the conflict between the socialist and capitalist ideologies regarding social policy, the difference in their interpretation of human nature is important.

2.9 Debate for Universal Basic Income

Universal Basic Income is a universalist welfare program in which every adult citizen receives a set amount of money on a regular basis. Ideologically speaking, in the Nordic context, UBI is interpreted from different perspectives.

The debate for UBI in the Nordic context is cross-sequential and, and varies from political parties, gender and even include artists. For example in Norway, three parties have had basic income on their party platforms, the Green Party (Miljøpartiet de Grønne) the Red Party (Rødt) and the Venstre. In terms of gender, since 1910s, Katti Møller supported the "Mother's wage" as she stated that women should stop working without payment, and that mothers should be able to exist without the support of a man (Øyen 1981). Another group is artists, the Norwegian government provides guaranteed minimum income to eligible artists. Although UBI has been heavily debate, implemented, and requested across different sectors in society, and has political traction, the lack of egalitarian ideological ramification which creates an ambiguity in the process of progress towards UBI is prevalent.

On one hand, despite Marshall (1949) clearly delineating the responsibility of the state towards citizens. On the other hand, through political parties, this reciprocity norm has been changed from citizen to institution. Thatcher famously said there is no such thing as society. There are individual men and women and there are families (1987).

Welfare redistribution is at the center of the capitalist, egalitarian and socialist ideological gap. This lack in coherent interpretation of welfare redistribution within the Nordic welfare states, and the ideological absence in egalitarianism, is going to be further studied in this thesis, trough understanding the relationships between human nature, labor, economy, needs and subsistence within the frame of the Nordic ideologies.

Chapter Three: Theoretical Framework

In this chapter I will first discuss the reasoning behind my theoretical choices and address conflict that might rise between them. Thereafter, I will introduce a modified version of Marx's *theory of human nature*. I will argue why I have chosen Marx's *theory of human nature* and the reason behind its modification. Further, I will explain Rawls' *theory of Justice*, discuss criticisms towards it and argue against them.

The *theory of human nature* will be used in my analysis to understand current problems arising from the implementation of Arbeidslinja at the micro level. Thereafter, I will use the *theory of human nature*, Rawls' *Theory of Justice* and Nordic capitalist *standard economic theory* to hypothesize an ideal ethical political solution for the micro, meso and macro level problems.

3.1 Personal Perspective

Before introducing the theories, I want to express my perspective for making these choices. While writing this thesis, I kept gaining new knowledge. At first, as I was trying to answer the first research question, a definition of human nature was important and the Marxist theory was the one used heavily in previous social work research, as it addressed vulnerable people and was suitable for dealing with social work problem. Given that social work is a profession based on ethics, non-utilitarian ideals were heavily available to understand these problems. However, as I kept expanding my knowledge about Nordic welfare state's macro perspectives, I discovered that egalitarianism and capitalism had a significant impact on social democracy (Weisskof 1992). I learned that socialism was born as a response to capitalism (Esping-Anderson 1990) and therefore, socialism had roots in capitalism and that capitalism is a driving force in the Nordic welfare state. This meant that I needed the egalitarian and capitalist perspectives of human nature as well, in order to understand and hermeneutically interpret all sides of Nordic welfare state's macro / institutional level policies.

This meant my thesis had to grow into something I had not planned in order to answer the research questions I had in mind. However, since I was already planning to introduce Rawls' egalitarian *theory of justice* as an ideal theory to present UBI as a solution to the macro level

problems, I only needed an ideal capitalist economic theory that encompasses the economic perspective in the Nordic interpretation of *human nature*.

I decided to present the capitalist economic theory of the Nordic welfare state in the analysis, rather than in this theoretical chapter. This decision was made because of the following reasons. First, the capitalist economic theory is presented as a criticism to one of Rawls' positions (therefore it warranted its presence in the analysis already). Second, the economic theory used – as you will read - did not need historical, traditional, or detailed context. Finally, because it will not influence the reader's comprehension of the thesis.

Interferences between

It is important to note that, the *standard economic theory* does not interfere with Rawls' egalitarian theory of justice (will be discussed further). Additionally, the modified *theory of human nature* and an ideal capitalist economic theory are also in agreement and can operate in tandem (This will be discussed in the analysis chapter). Reason for Choosing Theory of Human Nature

It is important to explain the reasoning for choosing the theory of *human nature* and Rawls' *theory of social justice* and the conflicts that might arise in their interaction with one another.

First, it is important to understand the fundamental nature of humans and what is beneficial for each human when it comes to welfare policy. Julian Le Grand argues that assumptions concerning human motivation and behavior are the key to the design of social policy (1997). Human nature is important to understand ideologically because it can dominate and even mislead public policy (Hewitt 2000).

Four different definitions of human nature were considered to interpret the Nordic social democratic model: The atomistic model, the organic model, the basic needs model and the mutualist model (See Hewitt 2000). These models formed the basis of social democracy. However, social democracy provides theories of basic needs and mutuality as two separate models of human nature. Marx's theory, by contrast, provides a mutualist account of praxis that can give rise to an understanding of the process of satisfying needs. (Hewitt 2000). Since my

goal was to eventually understand the process of satisfying needs (as that formed the basis of Universal Basic Income), Instead of making a new model from scratch, I decided to start from the most fundamental parts of Marx's *theory of human nature* and discard the aspects which did not fit with the Nordic Welfare Model, rather than reinventing the wheel and developing a model from the ground up.

My decision of developing a modified theory of human nature rather than using Marx's theory of alienation or historical materialism directly, was due to a conflict of interpretation that I discovered between Marx's theory of alienation and the Nordic ideology. Let us explain this discord in the interpretations. Marx states that in a capitalist society ... objectification becomes the loss of the object (1844). which causes alienation. Marx assumes that the separation of producers from the product of labor causes alienation in the capitalist cash nexus. Marx wanted to shed light on the vile aspect of capitalism. He mentions that in his ideal classless society, this would not happen. The premise he uses to prove his point is that human nature is essentially communal because during one's individual activity, one would have directly confirmed and realized one's true nature, one's human nature, one's communal nature (Marx, 1844). For Marx, a person sharing the products of their labor cannot do so in a capitalist society because humans are essentially communal. Marx believes people acting selfishly is a product of capitalism, not an immutable human characteristic. On the other hand, Cohen argues against Marx stating that Marx's conception of human nature and human good overlooks the need for self-identity than which nothing is more essentially human ... Marx came to neglect the subject's relationship to itself, and that aspect of the subject's relationship to others which is a mediated (that is, indirect), form of relationship to itself (1978). In Honneth's words, social freedom is not the result of individuals who merely act with one another [miteinander], but for one another [füreinander] as well, such that the aims of the members of a community not only overlap but are intersubjectively intertwined (1995). However, this does not mean that human nature is fully communal as Marx had presumed.

Therefore, although, Marx's conception of *human nature* explains the theory of alienation (Cohen, 1978), our analysis will focus on only few aspects of his *theory of human nature*. In this thesis, I discussed in the second chapter that the Nordic views on human nature are individualistic with solidaristic tendencies, rather than fully communal. Solidaristic implies

individuals with different abilities and needs co-operating in producing goods and thereby coming to recognize their shared humanity (Hewitt 2000). This modified definition of Marx's *theory of human nature* makes the theory fitting for the social democratic Nordic Welfare State. This "selfish" view of human nature is also shared among Kant and Hobbes, for different reasons. Let me say in passing that I agree with Marx in the belief that people act selfishly due to scarcity, and capitalism can be a driving force for scarcity, however, capitalism is not the sole force.

Another point that is also important to note that, Marx's *theory of historical materialism* was also considered for the purpose of this thesis, however due to this same discord between the Nordic interpretation mentioned above, it was discarded. Finally, the *theory of human* nature is the essence of both Marx's theory of alienation and theory of *historical materialism*, it was decided to stick with parts of his *theory of human nature* rather than use the developed corollaries of his theory.

Finally, although Marx's *theory of human nature* will not be used in totality, it provides a mutualist account of praxis that can give rise to an understanding of the process of satisfying needs (Hewitt 2000). Therefore, it could be used to interpret micro level problems and later, it will be used as a theory to understand macro level perspectives and solutions as well.

To conclude this point, this research will only use parts of the theory of *human nature* and build upon them rather than directly using the developed versions of his theories (*such as Theory of alienation* and *historical materialism*), in order to have a moral compass that will serve as a guide in the interpretation of problems within the Nordic welfare state at the micro level, and meso level.

3.2 Reason for Choosing Theory of Justice

Rawls' theory of Social Justice is used in order to have a fundamental ethical understanding of social justice which follows neo-Kantian ethics. It is relevant to social work, social justice, and welfare redistribution. The *Theory of Justice* can be directly integrated into the Nordic welfare system because of its essential similarity with regards to egalitarian values.

Theory of Justice is used in this research for the following reasons:

- a) Hewitt states that Rawls' account of human nature, equality and difference principle lies within the Social Democratic tradition with its concern to fulfil common basic needs (2000).
- b) Social workers are committed to bringing about social justice with and for people who are poor, vulnerable, oppressed, and marginalized (NASW, 1999; Reamer, 1998) and the *Theory of Justice* addresses this cause.
- c) Social workers have uniformly and heavily drawn from Rawls (1971) to promote social justice in micro to macro levels of practice; and this thesis will be involved in both.
- d) The problem with recommodification lies with its emphasis on individual responsibility to gain economic self-sufficiency without a focus on social responsibility to make this possible (see Anderson, Halter and Gryzlak, 2004; Long, 2000; Stoesz, 2000; Reisch, 2002; Taylor and Barusch, 2004). Understanding the egalitarian perspective of public responsibility is important.
 - e) *Theory of Justice* is heavily mentioned in several Nordic government reports, starting with one on civil disobedience in 1979, and subsequently addressing topics such as just quality of life, considerations of efficiency in the public sector, and public transfers to families with children ... sustainable development, immigration, basic income, civil disobedience, animal ethics and international justice (Føllesdal 2002). Therefore, the theory has empirical evidence backing its suitableness into the Nordic model, which improves its validity.
- f) The *Theory of Justice* describes the Nordic Welfare model's egalitarian (Nordic universalism) perspective from an ethical point of view, rather than a historically politically reactive point of view as discussed in the second chapter.
- g) Social work seeks to address social injustices and Rawlsian justice is highly suited to furthering justice concerns related to various people whom social workers interact with.

 "Social primary goods" promote justice in various fields and aspects of social work practice (see Beverly and McSweeney, 1987; Figueira-McDonough, 1993; Raber and Conrad, 1999; Reisch and Taylor, 1983; Wakefield, 1988a; Wright and Bodnar, 1992).

3.3 Conflict Between the Theories

It is important to address the conflict between the two theories of Rawls and Marx. Rawls' uses *Rational choice theory* in the *Theory of justice* - where he perceives the principles of economic theory and the laws of psychology as "ahistorical with impersonal character" (Wolff, 1977); and Marx's, through the science of *historical materialism* – perceives these 'laws' and 'principles' to be historical products of productive forces.

Even though the debate between the two theories is outside the scope of this thesis, and this thesis only uses *human nature* rather than *historical materialism*, it is still worth mentioning that there are few reasons why this interaction does not affect the validity of this research. The reasoning behind this confirmation is that Rawls' *theory of justice* will only be used as an ideal theory where the actor is always assumed to be ideal and rational. This is done to come up with an ideal ethical interpretation which could be used in tandem with the social democratic Nordic Welfare Model. This means in simpler terms, that even though people can neither be fully rational or irrational, the research will use the *theory of justice* from the perspective of an ideal rational person that follows the social democratic principles. This will be also discussed in the analysis section.

On the other hand, *historical materialism* will not be used in our analysis, instead critical hermeneutics will be used to infer new hermeneutic interpretations from the modified *theory of human nature*, which, as I will further discuss in the analysis chapter, is not in conflict with Rawls' theory of Justice. Therefore, in summary, the differences between *rational choice theory* and *historical materialism* will not be interfering with our analysis.

To conclude the reasoning of my choices, some aspects of Marx's *Theory of Human*Nature which fit the Nordic Model's narrative will be used in order to answer the first research question, and provide an understanding of human needs and thereafter, the *Theory of justice* will be used in tandem with the modified theory of human nature for the inception of a new hermeneutic interpretation that can be applied to gain new knowledge in the Nordic welfare commodification context.

3.4 Marx's Theory of Human Nature

As previously mentioned, only few aspects of the theory will be used because of problems in generalizability in the Nordic welfare model. These foundations of Marx's theory can be summarized by: "Needs and Drives", "Humans as free and purposive producers", "Species as the Object of Humans".

Needs and Drives.

Marx states that the objects of his [human] instincts exist outside himself ... yet these objects are objects that he needs – essential objects, indispensable to the manifestation and confirmation of his essential powers (Fetscher 1973). For Marx, needs can be characterized as "animal" needs such as sexual relations, food, water, clothing, shelter, rest ... (Geras 1983), but men can be distinguished from animals by consciousness. They begin to distinguish themselves from animals as soon as they begin to produce their means of subsistence, a step which is conditioned by their physical organization. By producing their means of subsistence men are indirectly producing their actual material life. (Marx german ideology) Therefore, according to Marx, the essence of being human is the needs of humans. He also asserts that human must fulfill those needs through labor.

Humans as free and purposive producers

The difference between humans and animals according to Marx is that humans are self-conscious actors. "It is true that animals also produce...but they only produce their own immediate needs or those of their young (Marx 1844). On the other hand, humans produce even when they are not under the burden of 'physical need'.

Marx states that the animal is immediately one with its life activity. It is not distinct from that activity; it is that activity... Man makes his life activity itself an object of his will and consciousness (Marx 1844). He further explains that humans have two types of ideas of "self", the actual self and the idea of a future self. The 'current self' imagines what the future self needs, and trough this imagination the human produces. Humans' production is purposive and planned. To further confirm this assumption, Marx gives a comparison between bees and humans. "... a bee puts to shame any architect in the construction of her cells. But what distinguishes the worst architect from the best of bees is this, that the architect

raises his structure in imagination before he erects it in reality." Therefore, humans are conscious purposive producers that both produce their 'life activity' and 'species' the 'object' of their will. This is related to Foucault's idea of *biopolitics*.

• Species as the Object of Humans (Self Actualization)

As conscious beings, the essential nature of a human being is actualized when an individual, is free to subordinate their will to the internal demands they have imposed upon themselves by their imagination trough labor. In other words, as long as humans have control over their own labor, they can overcome natural obstacles, because labor is, for Marx, a bridge between what humans are, and they want to become. Therefore, self-actualization and freedom require freedom of labor of individuals. labor for Marx is the essence of self-actualization and freedom.

3.5 Conclusion to Theory of Human Nature

In conclusion, for the purpose of this research, we will assume that the Nordic model's interpretation of human nature follows only these three assumptions made by Marx regarding human nature. These assumptions are:

- Humans have needs and drives.
- Products made through the imagination of humans are what defines them because humans
 produce to become their imagined self and their life is therefore the object of their purpose.
- Labor is the key to human freedom and self-actualization because labor is the only way humans can satisfy their internally imposed demands.

It is worth noting that the operational definition of labor is not the same as "employment". For the *theory of human nature*, it is any act a human performs in order to reach any of their internally imposed goals.

3.6 Rawls' Theory of Justice

In his book *Theory of Justice*, Rawls infers a neo-Kantian social contract using a hypothetical thought experiment where any reasonable reader would also affirm the same conclusions.

3.7 Explanation of the Theory

In the thought experiment, you are asked to consider which social policies you would select for the basic structure of society if you were behind the veil of ignorance. Being behind the veil of ignorance means that you had no prior knowledge of your place in the society you will be born into. Your class position or social status, your fortune in the distribution of natural assets and abilities, your intelligence, strength ... your conceptions of the good or their special psychological propensities (Rawls, 1971). The social policies you select for the basic structure of society are chosen behind a veil of ignorance.

Rawls uses the "maximin theory" to make his conclusion. The maximin theory states that, any rational person would make the choice that produces the highest payoff for the least advantaged position, because the worst outcome of justice as fairness would be better than the worst outcome in all alternative scenarios, especially in utilitarianism (Freeman, 2014). He explains this theory using an analogy of cutting a cake fairly which explains the maximin theory well. What is the best way to cut a cake fairly? The answer is that the person with the knife gets the last slice - one person cuts the other chooses.

Using the maximin theory, he concludes therefore that any rational person would choose the following social contracts behind the veil of ignorance:

- **1.** Each person is to have an equal right to the most extensive total system of equal basic liberties compatible with a similar system of liberty for all. (Rawls, 2001).
- **2.** Social and economic inequalities are to be arranged so that they are both:
 - (a) to the greatest benefit of the least advantaged, consistent with the just savings principle (Rawls, 2001)
 - (b) attached to offices and positions open to all under conditions of fair equality of opportunity." (Rawls, 2001)

In other words, behind the veil of ignorance, a person

- a) Would not choose to discriminate one group's liberties, wealth, or opportunities over since that person would not know which group he or she will be born into.
- b) Income and wealth would be of greatest benefit to the least advantaged individuals.
- c) Liberties or opportunities or income and wealth should not be sacrificed at any cost. So, it is good to maximize each item between liberties, opportunities, and wealth but to the constraint that it does not come at the expense of another one of the three items.

3.8 Why is Rawls' theory important?

- 1) Rawls argues that humans have many differences, however, there are also basic needs that everyone shares. Everyone has the same physiology. Everyone needs basic resources regardless of who they will become. It does not matter if one ends up becoming an intellectual, a construction worker, a homeless, a physician or unemployed, that person will still have basic needs that have to be met. There is an overlapping consensus between everyone when it comes to basic needs. This is related to the third research question of Universal Basic Income which will be covered later in the analysis.
- 2) All social resources (liberty, opportunity, income, wealth, and the social bases of self-respect) should be distributed equally unless an unequal distribution of any or all of these values is to be everyone's advantage. This is also important since it provides a tool to understand ideological and ethical principle behind Nordic egalitarian ideologies such universality.
- 3) A corollary to Rawls' argumentation is that justice is a not the result of nature or nurture, the differences between people are morally arbitrary. Humans do not make a choice whether they are born in a third world country or a rich or poor family. Genetics and environment happen out of "luck".
- 4) Rather than using religion or utilitarianism to bring forth a social contract, Rawl's theory uses a neo-Kantian aspiration in the sense that, any rational person, must on reflection, affirm.
- 5) Behind the veil of ignorance liberty would be rationally chosen over fundamentalism.

- 6) Rawls came up with an ideal theory using neo-Kantian ideas, by which we could set an independent standard for judging existing political systems.
- 7) Rawls came forth with a new social contract that could be used in-lieu of utilitarianism. Utilitarianism allowed strong interpersonal judgement in utility which could result in draconian ideas. His theory focuses on the equal distribution of resources rather than subjective judgements in utility.
- 8) According to the Pareto principle, it does not suffice that no one becomes worse off; also, those who are worse off must become better off than they are (Barata & Cabrita 2019). This means that the capitalist approach of assistance to welfare recipients does not suffice, as they are victims of inequality.

In conclusion, after previously mentioning the reason why the *theory of justice* complements the egalitarian interpretation of the Nordic Welfare state and why it is highly suited to furthering our justice concerns in the Nordic Model, in this section we explained the theory of justice in detail and demonstrated the importance of its principles.

3.9 Criticism of Theory of Justice

In this section, criticisms to the theory of justice will be discussed. The criticisms will be further addressed in the analysis section.

Every theory has limitations, and it is important to address them in order to build a stronger theoretical framework. Discussing criticisms in this section of thesis is most adequate, since to better interpret the Rawlsian egalitarian perspective of *justice as fairness*.

- 1) The first criticism to Rawls's thought experiment is that it presumes everyone would choose equality behind the "veil of ignorance". It also assumes that equality is a good thing. It also presumes that it is already decided that every person would choose equality over inequality, and finally it assumes that people are going to behave in a self-interested way.
- 2) The second criticism is the following: if justice is a not the result of nature or nurture, and the differences between humans are morally arbitrary, then, in simple terms why should anyone working receive more than someone who is not. Rawls addresses this criticism by making a distinction between the capacities humans have and the use one makes of these capacities. So, a person who works should receive more than a person who chooses not to

- work because willingness to work is a result of a difference in capacities (mental capacities cannot be physically distributed).
- 3) The third criticism to Rawl's *theory of justice* stems from utilitarianism, insofar that it assumes an enormous degree of risk aversion. Rawls theory tries to arrange resources so that it benefits the people at the bottom but does not take into consideration the cost of doing so. It is not rational to disregard the cost of the endeavors to help the person at the bottom (Harsanyi 1975), especially, if the benefits are marginal. For example, is it always better to pay the entire GDP of a country to help a newborn baby to recover from a disease? Therefore, when you plug in different set of assumptions related to human psychology into Rawl's theory, you would get different answers. That is because Rawls made a distinction between the laws of economics and human psychology which, in reality, are interrelated.

3.10 Answers to *Theory of Justice* Criticism

It is important to note that, In the case of the *theory of justice*, I will address these criticisms from the perspective of ideals of the Nordic social democratic welfare state. There are two reasons for this rationale, first, because the theory of justice needs a criterion to establish what is morally correct independently of what is taken to be correct in our society for philosophy cannot just remain linked to given convictions. It also has to judge them (Vergés-Gifra 2006). Second, this will help the *theory of justice* in its validity and generalizability in the Nordic welfare model, by interpreting its underlying principles and theories trough the idea of *justice as fairness*.

Therefore, I want to address this issue by setting the theory in the proper context and seeing it through the Nordic social democratic ideals, where egalitarianism, equality and universality are not just normative ideas which can be debated but considered "truths" emerged trough solidarity and the 1930s red-green Nordic revolution. This will also help with the generalizability of the theory into the Nordic welfare system. This means that during my address of the criticisms, I will assume that equality, solidarity, and various other Nordic social democratic ideals will be considered as "morally correct".

3.11 Answer to Criticism #1

Rawls's thought experiment presumed equality is what everyone would choose behind the "veil of ignorance". However, as stated in the previous paragraph, for the purpose of this research which focuses on the Nordic model which has the realization of the socialist ideals of equality, justice, freedom, and solidarity (Esping-Andersen 1990) as its cornerstone, it is safe to assume that equality would be chosen over inequality from behind the veil of ignorance.

The second part of the first criticism argues that, not everyone would want to behave in a self-interested way". However, we can merely assume that an ideal Nordic social democratic state would always want to work in a self-interest manner.

3.12 Answer to Criticism #2:

The second criticism states that, if justice is a not the result of nature or nurture, and the differences between humans are morally arbitrary, why should the employed be entitled for more pay than a person who does not work? Dworkin argues this point by making a distinction between, what he called "material resource" and "physical and mental capacities" (1983). He states that one can distribute material resources in morally arbitrary ways but cannot do the same with the differences in physical and mental capacities, the reason being, one cannot distribute the latter as this is a physically impossible feat to achieve (See Dworkin 1983). However, this position is not a satisfactory argument since, one could, for example, distribute more resources to a person with physical or mental disability in compensation.

However, Rawls and Dworkin did not need to argue this point as such the *Theory of Justice* did not need to be modified; people should not ideally be entitled for more pay for any reason and the differences between people are morally arbitrary. Van Parijs's (1991, 1995) on the other hand believes that Rawls, Dworkin, and others are failing their own commitment to liberal neutrality, noting a "productivist" bias in their conceptions of justice. This debate will be explained and presented further in the analysis chapter. I will argue for Van Parijs' position, with three distinct reasons.

3.13 Answer to Criticism #3

The third criticism was that it is not rational to always help the person at the bottom specially if the benefits are marginal.

It is important to note that, throughout this thesis, the *Theory of Justice* will be used in the Nordic context to interpret the theoretical roots of egalitarianism and universalism within the Nordic context and to have a moral compass that defines redistributive justice compared to the current Nordic lackluster perspective of egalitarianism. In the analysis chapter, the problems with the lack of coherent interpretation between egalitarianism and welfare capitalism will be further discussed to be the reason for the emergence of laws such as the arbeidslinja. Therefore, since the ethical foundation of the *theory of justice* is only needed in its ideal form where there are no economic problems, rather than the practical form. The criticism presented here is a practical problem. In simpler words, this thesis will use the ideal egalitarianist perspective only. The *theory of Justice* is used in this thesis for this purpose.

Moreover, this criticism does not render Rawls' ethical original position obsolete, it only adds the economic factor as a problem. This problem arises in Rawls' position due to the distinction between laws of psychology (rationality) and economics.

It is important to note that the *Theory of Justice* is economically agnostic, this means it can be used in any economic system. In this thesis, I will eventually use the *theory of justice* as a morally ideal distributive justice system, within the Nordic economic framework.

Nonetheless, it might be worth discussing the problem a little further. There are not many situations where helping "people at the bottom" would prove to be a bad idea. The only cases are ones that are extreme, such as cases of deadly illnesses. Currently, for example, in the Nordic states, hospitals tackle this problem using science by allocating resources depending on a patient's perceived level of emergency. This means that the practical problem is rather philosophical rather than empirical.

3.14 Conclusion to Answers to Criticism

In conclusion, in an ideal egalitarian Nordic social democracy, all social resources (liberty, opportunity, income, wealth and the social bases of self-respect) should be distributed equally. It can also be concluded that the *theory of justice* is an ideal theory based on ethics,

which can be used in tandem within the Nordic social democratic welfare system in order to ethically, fairly and justly allocate resources to its citizens.

CHAPTER FOUR: METHODOLOGY

This chapter is an explanation of why I think critical hermeneutics is the most suitable method for this thesis.

4.1 Why Critical Hermeneutics?

Critical hermeneutics argues that social problems are influenced and created by societal structures and cultural assumptions. Critical hermeneutics is the method chosen to conduct this research based on the following reasons.

First, because continuity in the Social Democratic tradition is an important thread-guiding policy (Hewitt 2000). In the context of this research, the Nordic welfare state's capitalist, egalitarian and socialist ideologies, are a result of traditions which are critical to finding new and better interpretations. These traditions will be further interpreted in the next chapter. I think critical hermeneutics has the tools deemed adequate to delicately analyze history and the nuances of the different traditions that Nordic complex societies are comprised of. No tradition is automatically defensible just by the virtue of existing, however traditions should not be discarded as completely irrational. It is wise to assume that these traditions need to pass the "critical test", but in order for them to be properly understood, they should be interpreted taking into consideration the rationale and reasoning of the social actors adhering to them as part of their collective identities with which they identify (Marcelo 2012).

Second, hermeneutics brings with it a distinctive methodological attitude. Walzer (1987) discusses about three possible paths for social criticism: invention, discovery, and interpretation.

- Invention is the constructivist means by which we try to envision the best values or rules that when implemented result in a just society.
- Discovery, on the other hand, assumes an essentialist approach to the values and rules. It
 attempts to ascribe some predetermined transcendent order to them, this way granting an
 ontological foundation to social orders and basing them elsewhere.
- Interpretation, in the context of critical hermeneutics, argues that in order to socially and
 morally criticize a society and to elaborate the rules and values that ought to guide it, we
 need to examine the very same societal order, as they do not require invention or

discovery, but only interpretation. Finding better and more authentic interpretations of the same rules and values that are already present in a society should guide our practices in this path.

In the context of this research, Rawls' theory of justice can be analogous of Walzer's "Invention" path of hermeneutics where the best values and rules of a just society are procedurally determined. Discovery would be analogous to Marx's theory of human nature, which he uses to find an ontological foundation to social order. Interpretation is also important for this research to interpret how and why the current social orders are grounded in order to find new and better interpretations. This will be done in the solutions section of the analysis chapter.

As a result, in comparison to social reality, hermeneutics does not follow foundationalism. It also arrives at "truths" from inside rather than relying on outer sources. It is also not just relativist in the conventional sense as it does not try to define itself through other phenomena, but rather the truth in hermeneutics is comprised of the multitude of interpretations and the process of perspective enlargement implemented through the adoption of certain measures (Marcelo 2012). Given its interpretative nature, both descriptive and normative elements are found in its evaluations. These evaluations resort to values be it explicitly or implicitly. Third, Rawls' "Theory of Justice" can fit into the critical hermeneutic framework. The explanation for it is a long philosophical debate outside the scope of this research. In short, on one hand Walzer agrees that *Theory of Justice* is essentially hermeneutic, on the other hand, others (such as Warnke, Dworkin) disagree and sees it as non-ideal, conservative, and normative, since it does not follow a historical or social dimension but rather, is theoretical. However, I do agree with Walzer when he states that the theory of justice is essentially hermeneutic because, a person who agrees with the theory of justice has to first interpret it within their own perspective. The historical context of the interpreter is therefore part of the rationality behind the theory. Walzer explains his point, by stating "What would individuals like us choose, who are situated as we are, who share a culture and are determined to go on sharing it? And this is a question that is readily transformed into, what choices have we already made in the course of our common life? What understandings do we (really) share?" (1983). In other words, a person who agrees with the principles of Rawls' theory is already sensitive to the demands of the moral conceptions that it idealizes.

Fourth, Marx's theory of human nature is hermeneutic, which also makes the reduced/modified version developed in this thesis, hermeneutic as well. Marx is part of the foundation of critical hermeneutics. The Frankfurt School perspective of critical hermeneutics is based upon Marxist and Hegelian premises of idealist philosophy. Marx's believes it is important to interpret and "critically test" the history and traditions of a society because "history is nothing but the activity of man pursuing his aims ... Men make their own history, but they do not make it as they please; they do not make it under self-selected circumstances, but under circumstances existing already, given and transmitted from the past." In short Marx follows the critical hermeneutics principles where he looks at society through the lens of traditions, cultures and existing circumstances in order to find better and improved interpretations. We can see that the activity of man pursuing his aims is the very building block of Marx's theory of human nature. His theory of human nature is also the backbone of all his theories. Therefore, modifying it should not conflict with the usage of critical hermeneutics.

Fifth, I will argue that hermeneutics is actually anti-conservative and progressive. The main reason why critical hermeneutics is considered a conservative tool is the fact that notable hermeneuticians leaned to conservatism (For example Gadamer and Heidegger). Furthermore, Vattimo and Zabbala argue that critical hermeneutics is a post-metaphysical project, as it aims to go beyond being as presence, that it can be considered an alternative to descriptive and objectivistic rationale as seen in the natural sciences and that it is a transformative endeavor (2011). Critical Hermeneutics, belonging to a "politics of interpretation" with emancipatory goals, can be the most adequate methodology in solving and analyzing social problems, it is not yet another method to be applied social theory, it is not yet another theory dealing with populism. (Vattimo and Zabala, 2011). This means, critical hermeneutics will help with the third research question, as it will stimulates this thesis into finding ulterior solutions.

Critical hermeneutics is steadfast on deeply interpreting existing practices rather than ostracizing them in a dogmatic fashion and discarding them as unthinkable or irrational. Yet it is also committed to transcending institutionalized conventions, practices and principles, by not blindly trusting or enforcing them. Surely, hermeneutics is in itself political (Vattimo and Zabala, 2011) which helps this thesis in understanding the political aspect of the problem in Arbeidslinja. Hermeneutics is considered a tool for action, and for Vattimo and Zabbala, a potent tool against

power structures (2011). This identification of power structure will be seen in the analysis chapter.

Consequently, the adoption of a hermeneutical approach in the Nordic welfare system can surely be promising and fruitful, as it adopts an interpretive and emancipatory approach to social reality, and can assist in identifying the interests, power-relations and power-structures in a given society. Additionally, it can help visualize the greater context within the neoliberal status quo that resulted in the rise of prevalent ideas. This is the current case in the Nordic welfare system as explained in the literature review chapter (See Barrata and Cabrita, 2019). Given its interpretative power, it can surely identify acceptable options form the many available ones.

The above-mentioned points emphasize the critical facet of critical hermeneutics. Critical hermeneutics is suggestive to a Post-Kantian process of identification and distinction, of separation of sincere and dishonest uses of an ability and of depuration in general. (Ricoeur, Thompson, 1981). Critical hermeneutics has the same level of involvement with the multiplication of possibilities and clarification of realities as it has in rejecting and discarding political, social or philosophical possibilities by dint of its evaluative capacities. This helps in the current research perspective, in order to find new and perhaps better Nordic welfare interpretations.

In conclusion, critical hermeneutics' proposal is the critical and normative ideal which can serve as a standard for hermeneutic analyses.

With this description of a critical hermeneutics in mind, and with the indications already given as to the way in which it might apply to both Rawls' ideal theory, and Marx's theory let us move to the analysis.

CHAPTER FIVE: ANALYSIS

In the analysis, the first research question will be first discussed trough the modified theory of human nature, in order to understand micro level problems Arbeidslinja has caused, and in order to build a basis for macro level solution. Thereafter, the second research question will be answered using a new unifying interpretation of justice and labor, using the *Theory of Justice*, the capitalist standard economic theory. I will argue further (also argued in the third chapter) that the theory of justice can be used in tandem with the Nordic social democratic welfare state. Finally, the third research question I will present Negative Income Tax (NIT) and automation, as holistic solution for the Nordic Welfare State.

5.1 Recap: Decommodification vs Nordic Welfare state

From the socialist perspective, decommodification is the idea that "the degree to which individuals or families can uphold a socially acceptable standard of living independently of market participation." (Esping-Andersen, 1990). The ramification of this statement can be explained trough Marx's theory of human nature, where Marx states that "the essential nature of a human being is actualized when an individual—within their given historical circumstance—is free to subordinate their will to the internal demands they have imposed upon themselves by their imagination and not the external demands imposed upon individuals by other people." In simpler words, freedom, self-actualization, and emancipation require the freedom to choose when and what one can work. Without this freedom to choose labor, humans cannot be self-actualized. The reason is because humans strive to fulfill natural and psychological demands imposed upon themselves, and labor is the only way in which one can go from his current state to his imagined state. Self-actualization, emancipation, and freedom are achieved through the free expression of inner demands imposed upon oneself, trough labor.

To understand the ideological conflict in the Nordic recommodifying laws and the *theory* of human nature, we can find empirical evidence in the consequences of the Nordic reciprocity norm. To keep the Nordic social democratic norm functional, recommodifying laws, on one hand, add demands which "can be explained by the replacement of passive benefits and the addition of activating measures, with the goal ... to get as many as possible work or activity (Lødemel and Trickey 2001; Kildal, 1998). This is done for the purpose of increased taxation

which in turn is used to fund the solidaristic welfare state. This means that taxes, social security and transfers must be designed so that for the vast majority it will pay to be in work rather than being out of the labor market.

This Arbeidslinja approach adds external demands that the citizen must meet in order to uphold an acceptable standard of living and therefore hinders his/her path to self-actualization as explained by the modified version of Marx's theory of human nature.

5.2 Empirical Problems: Social work and Unemployment Vs Arbeidslinja

For service users, Arbeidslinja changes the reciprocity norm from having the freedom to choose work to being pressured to work. Unemployment and related problems are no longer regarded as a consequence of social and economic developments (blaming the system), but as a consequence of the actions of the individual citizen (blaming the victim). (Valkenburg 2007, 31). These demands are in the opposite direction of decommodification, because compared to no demands and full trust, in order to receive benefits, one has to go through added processes which cause multiple social and mental problems for service users and social workers.

First, when one has to prove they are actively looking for work in order to receive benefits, and go through "strict conditions, sanctioning, close follow-up and monitoring, needs testing and targeting, we have to ask ourselves whether the Arbeidslinja is a producer of shame, which increases health problems of social assistance recipients." (Lødemel 1997)

Second, by being pressured to look for a job in order to receive benefits, welfare recipients lose the chance to withhold themselves from participating in the market, thus they have a decreased chance of finding a job they consider fulfilling to their internal demands. They are also expected to take any job available, even to relocate to another city which requires added mental effort in order to reinvent their imagined self.

In some cases, this new reciprocity norm results in fear of unemployment. In these cases, the welfare recipients might decide to stick to their job which they do not deem fulfilling, because they wouldn't want to go through the welfare system or because they are afraid of being sanctioned unexpectedly or stigmatized once they lose their job. Fear of punishment is the driving force here which can be considered as an "added external demand". From the standpoint of the *theory of human nature*, that is counter-productive to self-realization and emancipation.

Labor in this case becomes external to the worker. Not because he is working for a capitalist necessarily, but only because according to this thesis's modified *theory of human nature* he is forced to perform labor that he does not deem fulfilling. Labor in this case "does not belong to his essential being; he, therefore, does not confirm himself in his work, but denies himself, feels miserable and not happy, does not develop free mental and physical energy, but mortifies his flesh and ruins his mind (Marx 1884).

The third problem is deeper. While some might reason that the employment activation meeting is necessary because authority is always right, and therefore it is okay to have a meeting (which is a problem for another research paper), others question its ramification. Loss of trust can be felt from a service user's interaction with the social worker, because although, services users "must have the right to co-determination in decisions concerning themselves and shall be given an influence on the design of services offered (NOU 2004; Slettebo 2000), yet a certain type of cunning is still used as a component of communicative paternalism between the social worker and service user. What is expressed to the user is that they "own the communicative process" to ensure a good result and the end point of the process is not anywhere. In the perspective of the social worker on the other hand, communication is not meant to end quickly and in happy agreement. Unrealistic notions about how fun work the user can qualify for are used. At the same time weaning these unrealistic notions should not appear as coercion to the service user (as it can damage service user motivation), although there are undoubtedly elements of implicit coercion in this type of interaction. Here we can also see the unethicality of the work done by the social worker. Instead of seeing the service user as an end, they see them as a mean. A service user becomes a mean for the social worker, trough commodifying laws such as the Arbeidslinja. During this activation process, this hegemonic discourse funded by the state (will be discussed later in the chapter further) might be apparent to some, and social capital is expended. Experiencing mistrust from these social workers does not only diminish people's trust in these authorities, but also their trust in "people in general". (Rothstein and Eek 2009)."

5.3 Other Problems in Arbeidslinja

Similarly, other social benefits are also affected by Arbeidslinja. These social benefits have all similar problems: privacy issues, and the addition of "external demands" onto service

users which reduces the self-actualization and emancipation of Nordic welfare recipients. The following examples discuss the problems of Arbeidslinja in the Norwegian context.

Empirical evidence of this can be seen in the introduction of Arbeidslinja laws in 2009 in cases of illness. The Dagpenger (Sickness benefits) recipients started attending activation meetings with NAV (Norwegian welfare administration), GP (Doctor) and employer. They are obliged to share information about the disease state with them. In some cases, yearly activation meetings have been recommended.

Work clearance allowance (Arbeidsavklaringspenger) states that "to have an income in periods during which you are ill or injured and need assistance from NAV" https://www.nav.no/en/home/benefits-and-services/relatert-informasjon/work-assessment-allowance-aap the recipient accepts assessment and participation in rehabilitation activities. However, In order to receive Workers' clearance money one must send a report card to NAV every 14 days where they explain their activity to get a job.

Disability pensioners are entitled to their pension, and they are still not obliged to participate in counseling - or other activation measures, but financial incentives have been introduced to lure recipients back into working life, should working ability improve. One can be gainfully employed and still receive pension funds without it being reduced. The disability pension is also offered to the employer as a wage subsidy, so that they get an extra financial incentive to hire disability pensioners.

In the old-age pension, income testing of pensions against earned income was removed in connection with the transition to a new pension system in 2010. This means that there is a financial incentive to continue working even if one receives a pension at the same time.

In conclusion, all these Arbeidslinja policies involve ethical and privacy issues, and the addition of "external demands" onto service users which reduces the self-actualization and emancipation of Nordic welfare recipients. In order to continue the narrative of the solidaristic Nordic social democratic welfare state, the government must increase taxes, and therefore, it justifies the use of Arbeidslinja laws.

So far, I have presented "empirical" evidence of various problems arising from the implementation of Arbeidslinja, on the micro and meso levels of social work. Therefore, a change in approach and a new narrative that encompasses the Nordic ideals might be beneficial. What could be this different approach?

5.4 New Approach

Given that the Arbeidslinja had a lot of drawbacks, I decided to try to understand the reason behind these problems. What I found was that macro level problems also existed alongside the above-mentioned micro and meso level issues. For example, the accumulation of wealth and the escalation in inequalities are two faces that social democracy has been unable to contain (Barrata and Cabrita 2019) which not even ethical frameworks such as utilitarianism - which aims for the greatest good for the greatest number of people - can justify (Barrata and Cabrita 2019). This meant that the problem was a symptom of the system.

Therefore, I decided to interpret the current Nordic narrative in order to find new and better hermeneutic interpretations, which can fit together with the current narrative. The solution in that sense, as Walzer puts it, is a new interpretation that is sensitive to the demands of the moral conceptions that it idealizes ... In the end, the more correct interpretation will be the interpretation which best coheres with all the other notions and concepts we already consider normatively binding (1987).

In this part of the thesis, I will discuss a new contextual interpretation that could be used as a new narrative for the Nordic welfare state. In order to understand this new approach, I'd like to reinterpret the current situation hermeneutically. So far, the thesis has answered the questions of why de-commodification and self-actualization go hand-in-hand according to Marx's and the modified *theory of human nature*. And how, in order to achieve self-actualization, one must have the liberty to choose work. However, instead of using the traditional Marxist idea of *human nature* and *historical materialism* to explain the current social democratic narrative trough the perspective of the mode of production, this thesis will - trough critical hermeneutics – come up with welfare socialist, capitalist and egalitarian interpretations of *human nature* as well. This is done in order to understand all sides of the contemporary debate within the Nordic welfare redistribution context. Using these new interpretations, this thesis will try to pinpoint at the common denominator between all three approaches which can be used as a unifying solution for the Nordic welfare state.

The current Nordic narrative solves the problem of scarcity with taxation but violates the egalitarian principles of *the theory of justice* (Barrata and Cabrita) speak about social democracy has taken advantage of the ambivalence between egalitarianism and welfare capitalism, social

democracy has leaned towards the latter (1987). This ambiguity between socialism, egalitarianism and welfare capitalism, is what we will further explore. In the next section, we will try to encapsulate traditional Nordic social-democratic interpretations and new interpretations rather than having an unclear position when it comes to economic and welfare policy.

5.5 Nordic Welfare State: Capitalism Vs Egalitarianism Vs Socialism

On one hand, welfare capitalism argues that the accumulation of wealth is good for welfare redistribution and society. Clark explain that the distribution of income to society is controlled by a natural law, and that this law, if it worked without friction, would give to every agent of production the amount of wealth which that agent creates (1899). In this perspective, the market can solve welfare problems because higher levels of wealth indicate stronger productive capability, and individuals receive what they deserve.

The socialist narrative came as a response to capitalism, as it addressed workers' rights. To socialism work was commodified by capitalists and created alienation and therefore, it addressed the vulnerability of the workers but not the rest of the population.

The Nordic egalitarian narrative emerged as a response to the social democratic narrative. As discussed in the second chapter, once socialists gained power after WW2, they realized that the war had left a lot of people in vulnerability and therefore, extended social benefits to everyone. However, neither socialism nor capitalism address the vulnerable and welfare redistribution. Therefore, Nordic universalism emerged as an ideological gap in the socialist and capitalist narrative in addressing the vulnerable.

The Nordic egalitarian narrative of universalism can be explained through Rawls' *Theory of Justice*, where Rawls confirmed that basic liberties cannot become contingencies dependent on any considerations related to society's economic order (Barrata and Cabrita 2019). Rawls argues that social justice is an innate right rather than a right gained through policies or reciprocity norms or something gained through nature or nurture.

The *Theory of Justice* confirms that allocating resources to benefit the vulnerable should be an ideal. It is worth noting here, as previously discussed in the theoretical framework above in this thesis, although for Rawls, differences in classes violate the *principles of justice*, Rawls

himself was okay with having a difference in classes between workers and non-workers. In other words, for Rawls workers must receive an income higher than non-workers. This will be reflected upon in the next section.

5.6 A New Nordic Interpretation

In this section I will interpret how the capitalist, socialist and egalitarian ideologies interrelate when it comes to income, employment (labor) and subsistence (basic needs), as these three components form the basis of the welfare system and constitute to the gap in meaning discussed throughout this thesis between the Nordic egalitarian, socialist, and capitalist ideologies.

First, it is important to understand the current capitalist interpretation of the relationship between labor and income within the Nordic Welfare State. In the capitalist perspective, based on *standard economic theory*, it is precisely because work [labor] is not voluntary that someone is willing to pay the person who performs it. Income is one compensation for the loss of the more attractive leisure time. Work is externally motivated, and it is the salary that makes one work. Therefore, based on *standard economic theory*, work in the current capitalist state, by definition takes away the leisure time of "other" people to perform externally motivated tasks by providing salary in return.

I will briefly discuss the connection of this capitalist interpretation of labor in comparison with Rawls's *Theory of Justice* and Marx's *theory of human nature*. Rawls' egalitarian *theory of Justice* is not against the capitalist interpretation of labor as the theory of justice is agnostic to economics. In his inception of an ideal society, Rawls' *theory of justice* does not include economic calculations. Therefore, this capitalist interpretation of labor can be used in tandem with Rawls' *theory of justice*, and the *Theory of justice* can be used in the capitalist economic model, including that of the Nordic Welfare state.

On the other hand, Marx also states that labor under capitalism adds external demands and causes alienation. However, in a perfect capitalist state, it is beneficial for job creators to have job seekers to be internally motivated rather than externally motivated trough salary. (see Mao 2013) Therefore, in an ideal capitalist state, work would be internally motivated in order to increase productivity and is considered leisure time (will be discussed furthur). Marx of course

has different conclusions towards capitalism because of the non-ideal state of capitalism. It is also worth noting that, although the ideal capitalist society has different premises in its interpretation, a society with prospering economy is related to Marx's classless ideal society, which has freedom and self-actualization of people as the cornerstone of its philosophy.

I will now use an ideal situation to further the interpretation of the capitalist relationship between leisure time and labor. This is done to explain how the components of the *standard economic theory* interact. The ideal situation is as follows: In an ideal Nordic Welfare state, where everyone (workers and non-workers) always has their leisure time, based on the previously mentioned *standard economic theory*, everyone would always be paid equally. The question of the judgement of *the willingness to work* would not be of any importance, since, in such a system, everyone's time would be relatively of the same importance, and therefore, everyone would always be equally paid.

This can be considered a criticism to Rawls' and Dworkins positions and as mentioned in the theoretical framework chapter. The *Theory of Justice* states that differences between classes violates the principle of mutual advantage as well as democratic equality (Rawls *Theory of* Justice). However, I argue that all differences between people are actually morally arbitrary when it comes to justice, and justice is not limited by willingness to work. There are three reasons for this. First, because of the "productivist" un-ideal stance also supported by Van parijs (1995), second, through my existential reasoning where I stated that: No one knows what the point of life is, and to judge it by one's willingness to produce for other's demands is only serving others and definitely has external power involved. This criticism is validated trough critical hermeneutics by Walzer when he states that criticism does not require us "to step back from society as a whole but only to step away from certain sorts of power relationships within society (Vergés-Gifra 2006) and third, since in a commodified state the only way to receive an income is trough employment, and income in a commodified state is important for subsistence and to cover other psychological needs (according to the definition of human nature in the theoretical framework section), the judgement of the will to work becomes an issue. This means, a person's willingness to work is a matter of debate only when wealth is regarded as an end goal rather than the wellbeing of the people.

In fact, the scarcity of income and resources is the precursor to the reason behind this judgement of one's motivation to work and not the fact that humans are ethically born to perform external tasks. This productivist narrative in the Nordic Welfare state is therefore currently creating a class separation between workers and non-workers due to scarcity of resources and is perpetuated by the Arbeidslinja. In other words, if resources were abundant, an ideal Nordic state would not need people to work and pay taxes in order to secure the huge cost of running the solidaristic Nordic economy, and therefore, one's willingness to work would not be important.

It is important to see the influence social democratic ideals have on Nordic governments and how the perspective of people changes with the dominant ideology. It is important to be critical to the idea (using Critical hermeneutics) to understand what constitutes preconceived knowledge. Gramsci writes, new ideas and paradigms are always pushing history aside as they enter into the dominant discourse or contribute to the 'common sense' (1971) Currently, in the welfare state, where laws such as the Arbeidslinja are considered mainstream, and work is idealized trough politics, citizens accept it and are forced to live in this non-ideal state.

Dufour (2008) writes about *symbolic slavery*. The new human is presented as a consumer and becomes human capital to enhance the competitive power of a nation. This non-ideal state is also related to Foucault's concept called "The medical gaze" in which the doctor objectifies the body of the patient, as separate and apart from his or her personal identity. The government's regards citizens providing taxes as a given. In the same way as the doctor has "the medical gaze", the government looks at its citizens as "consumers who must produce taxes". In conclusion, this section can be summarized with four main ideas.

- According to the egalitarian theory of justice and capitalist standard economic theory's
 interpretations, in an ideal Nordic social democratic state, where everyone has their leisure
 time and are freedom to choose their labor, once resources are abundant, the judgement for
 the willingness to work would cease to exist and social resources would be spread equally.
- In an ideal Marxist society (Where people would be paid equally and is theorized trough the *theory of human nature* used in this thesis) resources are spread equally. However, instead of using Marx's theory of *human nature* where Marx assumes that humans are essentially collective, this new theory is using a hermeneutic social democratic contemporary definition

which encapsulates egalitarian, and capitalist definitions alike. Therefore, this new interpretation can be seen as one continuing the social democratic narrative.

- The Nordic social democratic ideal, once dissected to its components, according to Barrata and Cabrita, can be seen as a combination of socialist, egalitarian, and capitalist ideologies. (2019).
- Another important conclusion made was that the ideal "standard economic theory" of capitalism, can work in tandem with the Marxist and egalitarian ideals.

5.7 Solutions

Before I start with the solutions - which answers the second and third research question - I'd like to mention that on one hand, social workers are among those who are supposed to contribute to the fabrication of the autonomous self as the object of expert knowledge – [social workers are] a system of moral orthopaedics (Rose, 1999). On the other hand, social actors are not dumb puppets who need the social critic to come fully explain the world to them and come liberate them from the ills that the critic denounces. (Honneth, 1995). Therefore, solutions presented in this thesis are not supposed to be seen as elite perspectives, because that would be self-serving and fuels anti-intellectualism and resentment, but rather as enriching the moral foundations of the Nordic welfare model.

With this in mind, the previously discussed Nordic welfare model, which encapsulates the capitalist, socialist and egalitarian interpretations, explains labor and leisure time through their relationship with scarcity of resources. However, the problematic aspect of the interpretation which was not discussed enough was that, according to the standard economic theory's definition, labor is externally motivated. Therefore, in a non-ideal capitalist state where all available jobs are externally motivated, how can job seekers always choose jobs that are internally motivated?

According to Marxist views, the problem with external demands is that, for Marx, since subsistence is only achieved through income and once "labor power became a commodity, peoples' rights to survive outside the market are at stake. It is this which constitutes the single

most conflictual issue in social policy." (Esping-Andersen, 1990) Polanyi argues that it becomes "a freedom behind prison walls, and hence fictitious."

However, the new contemporary Nordic socio-economic interpretation (which is deduced from the capitalist *standard economic theory* and is in direct agreement with the Rawlsian egalitarianism and the modified *theory of human nature* and is argued to be working in tandem with views of the Nordic welfare model), suggests ulterior interpretations.

5.8 UBI as a solution

This thesis will argue for UBI as a solution trough shared contemporary egalitarian and capitalist interpretations of the Nordic welfare state. Therefore, it is important to understand both perspectives. Universal Basic income can be defined as every citizen or resident of a country receives a modest income without means testing or conditions. From the egalitarian perspective, UBI is put forward as an instrument of freedom from state paternalism (Van Parijs 1995). While from the capitalist perspective, cash benefits have also been defended as a superior economic tool (Friedman 1962, Tobin 2013).

UBI offers multiple benefits. From the theoretical perspective presented in this thesis, each individual will have the liberty to choose their internally motivated jobs and this way, their chosen job can always be their leisure time since it is them who picked it out of internal demands rather than external ones. From the Nordic bureaucratic side, Econ (2001) also argued that basic income has low administration costs and can contribute to a simplification of the transfer system. From the capitalist perspective, capitalist economist argued that "the administration cost is reduced, poverty is alleviated, and benefits are streamlined" (Friedmann 1962). From the welfare recipient's perspective, stigmatization is tackled trough acceptance of welfare benefits and social capital is improved by the improved interaction between welfare recipients and welfare system. From the social worker's perspective, the sanctioning, close follow-up and monitoring, needs testing and targeting will stop. The employees in the welfare offices would be freed to focus their time and resources to supervise, help and advise the recipients, rather than controlling them (ECON 2001).

However, all these benefits need to be justified on an ideological basis and given the trilateral ideological composition of Nordic welfare states, this thesis will try to find a shared interpretation between the capitalist, egalitarian and socialist ideologies.

5.9 What type of UBI fits the Nordic interpretation?

From the Nordic capitalist perspective, and according to the standard economic theory, as discussed previously, labor is a function of leisure time. In an ideal Nordic capitalist state, First, job seekers and job creators must be equally and fully motivated to work together (In order to remove the externality of work dilemma and achieve the capitalist sacred dream of higher productivity and therefore wealth), and second, workers and non-workers alike will receive the same pay because work, in an ideal capitalist state, work is the same as leisure time as it helps with capital accumulation - Income equality leads to GDP growth (see Ostry 2014). It is important to note here that, from the ideological perspective of capitalism, utilitarian judgements in utility rather than ethics are used to deduce the value of a policy. This means, that all financial benefits discussed in the previously also contribute to this argument. For example, the administration cost is reduced, poverty is alleviated, and benefits are streamlined, and finally, the poor becomes a consumer.

Seeing these two requirements as an ideal which the capitalist Nordic state would strive to achieve, a progress towards this ideal would-be made through: The freedom to choose work in order to better match jobseekers with job creators (in order to remove the externality of work dilemma and improving the efficiency of labor), and second, redistribution of wealth (because work and leisure time should ideally be the same and because equality increases GDP growth)

In more technical terms, the capitalist Nordic solution is a negative income tax (NIT). Negative income tax is a system which reverses the direction in which tax is paid for incomes below a certain threshold. This means that a person with low income would receive extra funds until they have their basic needs covered, and a rich person would have to pay more taxes. This type of basic income in not new, and has already been proposed in Econ (2001) and by Friedman (1968).

One the other hand, Rawls agreed with the implementation of NIT, as it is also theorized in the egalitarian interpretation in the *Theory of Justice* as well. He states that the social

minimum is to be guaranteed by the government either by family allowances and special payments for sickness and employment, or more systematically by such devices as a graded income supplement (a so-called negative income tax) (Rawls, 1971). By implementing an egalitarian redistribution of wealth, the economy should be restructured to help the people at the bottom.

The *Theory of Justice* explains that justice is fair when welfare redistribution is not concerned with what one chooses to do during his lifetime nor under the conditions one is born into. It was also argued in this thesis that justice is not concerned with willingness to work either. Justice encompasses for all circumstances of life, no matter one's nature or nurture or willingness to work. On the other hand, according to the Pareto principle, it does not suffice that no one becomes worse off; also, those who are worse off must become better off than they are. (Barrata and Cabrita 2019).

On the other hand, Rawls' theory of justice can easily fit the Nordic socialist and capitalist model because of its lack of economic perspective, and finally provide a neo-kantian ethical framework for the redistribution of income⁸ Therefore, we argue that the egalitarian, social democratic and capitalist Nordic ideologies would accept NIT as an ideal solution.

5.10 Improving NIT

One ethical argument against NIT is why not strive to cover every need for every citizen, but rather have a welfare redistribution based on equity? This can perhaps be understood by the *capability theory* of Amartya Sen, where he argues with a normative approach to human welfare that concentrates on the actual capability of persons to achieve their well-being rather than on their mere right or freedom to do so (Sen, 1992). Sen argues that poverty isn't just lacking basic needs, its being denied substantive freedoms because of their combined capabilities (Sen, 1992). Although his theory also confirms the need for a new welfare model, however, in practical terms, the capability approach is focused on what individuals are subjectively able to do, which requires tracking each user's request to check if it's deemed more worthy than another's. This would practically, within the current Nordic welfare system, require tracking users and requires moral judgments. For example, (Should one receive funds to travel to China to visit their mother once a year? Or should another person receive funds for traveling to visit their

grandmother?) Tracking this would exponentially raise the cost of UBI and ethical issues are raised through the monitoring individuals, and most importantly, it doesn't follow the Rawlsian Pareto principle, therefore it doesn't fit into the current Nordic ideology.

However, this does not mean the *capability approach* does not help in theorizing NIT. It could be used in tandem with the proposed NIT scheme to pay different people different amounts depending on consumer prices in different location. For example, a person living in Svalbard (In Arctic Norway) pays more for heating than his counterpart in Oslo. The idea behind this is that social resources (As Rawls calls them) should theoretically be provided by the government. Since they are not provided physically by the government, the funds used must be enough to acquire them.

On one hand, the Nordic ideal aim "is to maximize capacities for individual independence (Esping-Anderson 1990). On the other hand, the egalitarian Rawlsian principle also agrees to the implementation of a NIT in accordance with the Pareto principle. They also both agree with the implementation of a NIT in order to increase the individual independence. The NIT proposed in the egalitarian interpretation in this thesis, focuses on needs that are constant among people. These needs are shared among all rational beings. It does not matter what you want to become or who you are, one should still be provided with these basic needs. Marx's distinction of basic needs between vital or animal needs and psychological ones can be used in tandem with Rawls' theory to understand the overlapping consensus between all individuals and have an operational definition of what constitutes the "wellbeing" of individuals.

Currently, in the Nordic welfare state, healthcare and education are considered universal services paid for by solidarity trough tax payment. However, water, housing, food and other basic needs are individual responsibilities. With the NIT, basic needs should be also seen as animal needs which follow the Rawlsian and Marxist interpretation of "human nature" and therefore, everyone's animal needs (water, food, shelter etc.) should be covered. To put this into perspective, here is an example:

• A threshold must be first placed. This threshold is the amount of money to cover a person's basic needs (Food, housing, safety, water). This amount if then multiplied by 2. Therefore, if this threshold is 2000\$, anyone who receives less than that amount will receive tax refunds, and anyone who receives more will pay extra taxes.

- An unemployed that has made 0\$ income is entitled to get paid 1000\$ per month. (2000\$ 0)
 / 2
- If, on the other hand, a person makes 5000\$ a month, they would have to pay back a percentage of their income to fund for others who are currently with no income. Using the 2000\$ threshold mentioned earlier, they would pay (5000\$ 2000\$)/2 = 1500\$

It is important to note that, the threshold is only a bare minimum, and it should increase as the wealth of the Nordic states increases. Specially trough automation, which will be discussed in the next section.

5.11 Automation as Solution

As lack of tax funds have been argued as the reason for the implementing laws such as the Arbeidslinja. Arguably, three industrial revolutions have passed since Marx's separation of labor between natural and psychological demands. We are currently witnessing a "fourth industrial revolution" in which millions of jobs could potentially disappear as a result of digitalization, artificial intelligence and robot technology, accentuates the need for such an analysis (Wærness 2018).

In the Nordic economy, vegetables grow in vertical hydroponic farms, houses can be 3D printed at reduced cost, water is abundant and automatically provided. In other words, one does not need to do the redundant task of building or farming anymore, basic needs can be automated. The argument here is that, if everyone has basic needs (animal needs), and all basic needs can be automated, and the Nordic ideology has "stateness" as one of its ideals, the production of basic needs should be provided by the government trough automation.

At the same time, automation is of utmost importance in the Nordic economy because are high. Therefore, the solution proposed is the automation of natural needs of humans and providing them freely or minimal cost to the public. This solution goes in tandem with the NIT proposal and is not mutually exclusive, but instead of the funds being disbursed trough the government in the form of cash transfers, a new governmental plan on investing in automating physical resources and providing them freely to the public trough automation could be implemented.

Marx on the other hand states that the associated producers, rationally regulating their interchange with Nature, bringing it under their common control, instead of being ruled by it as by the blind forces of Nature; and achieving this with the least expenditure of energy and under conditions most favorable to, and worthy of, their human nature." Therefore, the efficient automation of resources to control "blind forces of nature" is definitely a mean to achieve this Marxist ideal of human nature.

Therefore, the government could invest in automating and creating abundance of natural needs. This will reduce the cost of running the solidaristic welfare state, the cost of subsistence, and have an emancipatory effect on individuals.

5.12 Reduction of Psychological Need as a Solution

Regarding the reduction of psychological needs, further research is recommended in the field of indigenous and eastern philosophical interpretations of "needs" and perhaps integrating it into the Nordic narrative. Indigenous cultures are connected with nature and have a different interpretation of basic and psychological needs. Although not indigenous, perhaps Henry David Thoreau explains this best when he writes "I went to the woods because I wished to live deliberately, to front only the essential facts of life, and see if I could not learn what it had to teach, and not, when I came to die, discover that I had not lived."(quote)Eastern philosophy on the other hand, and specifically meditation, is based on the exercise of control over one's needs. Buddhism interprets psychological needs as a weakness to reach self-actualization. Further research can help with uncovering richer interpretations to this phenomenon.

In conclusion, three different new interpretations have been discussed as possible solutions that fit in the current Nordic welfare system. The implementation of NIT, Automation, and further research on the reduction of psychological needs.

CHAPTER SIX: LIMITATIONS & RECOMMENDATIONS & CONCLUSION

In this chapter, I will explain what limitations and recommendations for this research, and thereafter present the conclusions made.

6.1 Limitations and recommendations

- One limitation is the fact that I have picked only parts of Marx's theory of human nature.
 Picking a few parts of a theory (even after arguing the reason) raises some concerns. I reflected upon these concerns by reasoning that since this theory was not the product of other theories, and since all it can be used as is a premise for other theories to lie upon, I had no reason why it could be problematic.
- Although the micro meso level problems discussed were said to be "empirical" and believed
 to be true, further research in this field could be beneficial to understand what actually goes
 on in employment centers and welfare centers, and if social workers actually violate ethical
 concerns while performing activation or other tasks mentioned in this thesis.
- Although this research presented unifying ideological solutions through socialist, capitalist and egalitarian ideologies, however, democracy was not considered in the implementation of NIT. Therefore, popular opinion was dismissed. The effect of this problem however is reduced as critical hermeneutics was used in this research. However, citizens might still be against some of the ideas presented, such as the equality of classes between worker and nonworker.
- NIT as a solution in this research is institutionalized. It presents the problem of individuals as one that cannot be solved without a government, the individual cannot be empowered without a government. This is a problem outside the scope of this research to discuss however, it's worth mentioning. Although, when it comes to responsibility of the state towards citizens, this is not violated. This later part could be explained by T.J. Marshall's idea of social citizenship.
- NIT deduced in this thesis does not address all vulnerable people, it forms an ethical
 redistribution basis derived from various ideologies. Decommodification is too focused on
 labor, according to Gough (1999). This is due to the historical socialist ideology dictating the
 Nordic welfare state narrative of labor. Cross-sectional definitions of decommodification
 should be used to incorporate other social groups, such as gender. For example, labor is

- generally assumed to be gainful employment, so Lewis argues that, unlike men, decommodification for women can be through unpaid work. (Kennett, Lecture, 29, March).
- One recommendation is a pilot program which empirically tests the validity of the assumptions made in this research.

6.2 Conclusion & Summary

This is the final section of the study and explains in short what was discussed in this thesis.

- The Nordic Social democracy is a mix of multiple ideologies with historical and traditional roots. These ideologies interpret labor and welfare in different ways. As financial challenges emerged in the 1980s (such as aging population globalization etc.). and with this increase in costs of running the solidaristic welfare state, and taking advantage of the ideological ambiguity, laws such as the Arbeidslinja have been implemented.
- In order to understand the differences between the dominant Nordic ideologies when it comes to welfare redistribution, I dissected them into their moral, ethical and economic components and compared them with each other. Labor, subsistence and income were interpreted in each of the three dominant perspectives, and finally, new interpretations have been made which unify all three ideologies.
- Problems arise with the implementation of Arbeidslinja from the social work perspective at the micro and meso levels. On the one hand, ethical issues, privacy concerns, stigmatization and shame, reduction of self-actualization of Nordic Welfare recipients and the reduction of social capital were associated in the implementation of arbeidslinja laws have been found. On the other hand, social worker practice unethicality problems have also been found.
- On the macro level, the Nordic Welfare state three major ideologies were dissected. It was
 found egalitarianism as an ideology lacked economic perspective which capitalism had.
 Socialism lacked perspective outside the worker's rights which egalitarianism had, and
 capitalism had no moral perspective which socialism and egalitarianism had.
- A unifying ideological solution was presented in the form of Negative Income Tax. This
 scheme was argued to be egalitarian, capitalist and socialist at core. Egalitarian because
 Rawl's theory of justice theorizes it. Capitalist because it increases wealth trough equality
 and helps with capital accumulation. Socialist because Marx argued that it decreases animal
 needs and external demands.

- Another finding was the amount the Negative Income Tax scheme should aim to provide and how the math would add up. It was suggested to be the amount required for subsistence.
- Another solution was in the form of automation, which can be used in tandem with NIT. It
 reduces external demands according to Marx, improves productive efficiency, and therefore
 helps fund the solidaristic welfare state and reduce the need for Arbeidslinja.
- The study finally suggests looking into indigenous and eastern philosophy as a solution to psychological external demands.

References

Barata, A. and Cabrita, M. J. (2019) 'What principle of difference for a truly egalitarian social democracy? Rereading Rawls after social democracy's failures', *Palgrave Communications*, 5(1), pp. 1–9. doi: 10.1057/s41599-019-0270-5.

Benson, George CS. "Codes of ethics." Journal of Business Ethics 8, no. 5 (1989): 305-319.

Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2013, May). *National industry-specific occupational employment and wage estimates: NAICS 482100 - Rail transportation*.

Retrieved from http://www.bls.gov/oes/current/naics4_482100.html

Cohen, J. (1986) *The Journal of Philosophy*. Edited by M. Walzer, 83(8), pp. 457–468. doi: 10.2307/2026330.

Deacon, A. (2001) 'Martin Hewitt, Welfare and Human Nature: the human subject in twentieth century social politics, Macmillan, Basingstoke, 2000, viii+210 pp., £42.50.', *Journal of Social Policy*. 2001/08/06 edn, 30(3), pp. 557–588. doi: 10.1017/S0047279401306384.

Development, O. (1998) 'Organisation for economic cooperation and development', *Trends in Organized Crime*, 3, pp. 77–82. doi: 10.1007/s12117-998-1085-8.

Erikson, R. and Rune, AAberg (1987) 'Welfare in Transition: A Survey of Living Conditions in Sweden 1968-1981', in.

Esping-Andersen, G. (2001) *The Social Foundations of Post-Industrial Economies, Contemporary Sociology*. doi: 10.2307/3088996.

Esping-Andersen, G. (1990) 'The Three Political Economies of the Welfare State', *International Journal of Sociology*, 20(3), pp. 92–123.

Esping-Andersen, G. (2008) 'The Three Worlds Of Welfare Capitalism'.

European Social Policy: Between Fragmentation and Integration, Stephan Leibfried and Paul Pierson, Editors. 1995. Brookings Publications, Washington, DC. 492 pages. ISBN: 0-8157-5248-2 hc; 0-8157-5247-4 pb. \$44.95 hc; \$18.95 pb' (1996) *Bulletin of Science, Technology & Society*, 16(4), pp. 216–216. doi: 10.1177/027046769601600437.

Ferguson, H. (2009) 'Liquid Social Work: Welfare Interventions as Mobile Practices', *British Journal of Social Work*, 38. doi: 10.1093/bjsw/bcl367.

Ferrera, M., Hemerijck, A. and Rhodes, M. (2001) 'The Future of the European "Social Model" in the Global Economy', *Journal of Comparative Policy Analysis*, 3(2), pp. 163–190. doi: 10.1023/A:1011412012886.

Figueira-McDonough, J. (2007) *The welfare state and social work: pursuing social justice / Josefina Figueira-McDonough*. Thousand Oaks, Calif: Sage Publications (Accessed from https://nla.gov.au/nla.cat-vn3774864). Available at: http://www.loc.gov/catdir/enhancements/fy0658/2006006358-t.html.

Fetsher, I. (1973) 'KARL MARX ON HUMAN NATURE', Social Research, 40(3), pp. 443–467.

Føllesdal, A. (2002) 'Rawls in the Nordic Countries', European Journal of Political Theory, 1(2), pp. 181–198. doi: 10.1177/1474885102001002005.

Freeman, S. (2014). "The Basic Structure of Society as the Primary Subject of Justice," in J. Mandel and D. Reidy (eds) *A Companion to Rawls*. Oxford: Blackwell, pp. 88–111.

Friedman, M., & Snowden, P. N. (2002). *Capitalism and Freedom*. University of Chicago Press.

Geras, N. (1983) Marx and Human Nature Refutation of a Legend.

Gilley, B. (2006) 'The Determinants of State Legitimacy: Results for 72 Countries', *International Political Science Review / Revue internationale de science politique*, 27(1), pp. 47–71.

Groopman, L. C. (1982) 'A Rereading of Marx's The Eighteenth Brumaire of Louis Napoleon', Journal of European Studies, 12(46), pp. 113–129. doi: 10.1177/004724418201204603.

Halvorsen, K. and Stjernø, S. (2008) *Work, Oil and Welfare: The Welfare State in Norway*. Universitetsforlaget. Available at: https://books.google.dk/books?id=QCj2NwAACAAJ.

Harsanyi, J. C. (1975) 'Can the Maximin Principle Serve as a Basis for Morality? A Critique of John Rawls's Theory', The American Political Science Review. Edited by J. Rawls, 69(2), pp. 594–606. doi: 10.2307/1959090.

Ho, G. and Shirono, K. (2015) 'The Nordic Labor Market and Migration', *IMF Working Papers*, 15, p. 1. doi: 10.5089/9781513528366.001.

Holden, C. (2003) 'Decommodification and the Workfare State', *Political Studies Review*, 1(3), pp. 303–316. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/1478-9299.t01-2-00001.

Honneth, A. (1995). *The struggle for recognition: the moral grammar of social conflicts*. Cambridge, UK, Polity Press.

George, T. (2020) 'Hermeneutics', in Zalta, E. N. (ed.) *The Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy*. Winter 2020. Metaphysics Research Lab, Stanford University. Available at: https://plato.stanford.edu/archives/win2020/entries/hermeneutics/.

Kam, P. K. (2014) 'Back to the "social" of social work: Reviving the social work profession's contribution to the promotion of social justice', *International Social Work*, 57(6), pp. 723–740. doi: 10.1177/0020872812447118.

Kildal, Nanna. "Justification of Workfare: The Norwegian Case." Critical Social Policy 19, no. 3 (August 1999): 353–70. 10.1177/026101839901900304.

Korpi, W., Palme, J. (1998) 'The Paradox of Redistribution and Strategies of Equality: Welfare State Institutions, Inequality, and Poverty in the Western Countries', American Sociological Review 63(5): 661–87.

Kühle, L. and Lindekilde, L. (2010) *Radicalization among young Muslims in Aarhus*. Centre for Studies in Islamism and Radicalization (CIR), Aarhus University.

Marshall, T. H. and Bottomore, T. (1992) *Citizenship and Social Class*. Edited by R. Moore. Pluto Press. doi: 10.2307/j.ctt18mvns1.

Le Grand, J. (1977) 'Fiscal Equity and Central Government Grants to Local Authorities-A Reply', *The Economic Journal*, 87(348), pp. 780–782. doi: 10.2307/2231374.

Le Grand, J. (1997) 'Knights, Knaves or Pawns? Human Behaviour and Social Policy', *Journal of Social Policy*. 1997/04/01 edn, 26(2), pp. 149–169. doi: 10.1017/S0047279497004984.

Lindblom, C. (1977). Politics and Markets: The World's Political Economic Systems. New York: Basic Books.

Lødemel, I. and Trickey, H. (2001) 'A new contract for social assistance', in, pp. 1–39. doi: 10.1332/policypress/9781861341952.003.0001.

Myrdal, G. 1936. Vad galler striden i befolkninsfragan? [What is the controversy over the population question all about?] Stockholm: Frihets forlag.

Marcelo, G. (2012) 'Making Sense of the Social: Hermeneutics and Social Philosophy', Études Ricoeuriennes / Ricoeur Studies, 3, p. 67. doi: 10.5195/errs.2012.131.

Mao, A. *et al.* (2013) 'Volunteering Versus Work for Pay: Incentives and Tradeoffs in Crowdsourcing', in *HCOMP*.

Marx, Karl. *Economic and Philosophic Manuscripts of 1844*. Translated by Martin Milligan, Dover Publications, 2007.

Oconnell, P. J. "The Three Worlds of Welfare Capitalism. By Gosta Esping-Anderson. Princeton University Press, 1990. 286 Pp." Social Forces 70, no. 2 (1991): 532-34. doi:10.1093/sf/70.2.532.

OECD (2015), *Education at a Glance 2015: OECD Indicators*, OECD Publishing, Paris, doi:10.1787/eag-2015-en.

Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (1998) 'Organisation for economic cooperation and development', *Trends in Organized Crime*, 3(3), pp. 77–82. doi: 10.1007/s12117-998-1085-8.

Olson, J. J. (2007) 'Social Work's Professional and Social Justice Projects', *Journal of Progressive Human Services*, 18(1), pp. 45–69. doi: 10.1300/J059v18n01_04.

Overbye, E. and stjernø, steinar (2012) 'Øverbye og Stjernø 2012. Arbeidsmotivasjon, arbeidslinje og velferdsstat', in.

Øyen, Else (1981): GMI: garantert minsteinntekt i Norge. [guaranteed minimum income in Norway] Oslo: Universitetsforlaget.

Pierson, P. (2001) 'Coping With Permanent Austerity Welfare State Restructuring in Affluent Democracies', *Revue Française de Sociologie*, 43. doi: 10.2307/3322510.

Pintelon, O. (2012) *Welfare State Decommodification: Concepts, Operationalizations and Long-term Trends*. Working Papers 1210. Herman Deleeck Centre for Social Policy, University of Antwerp. Available at: https://ideas.repec.org/p/hdl/wpaper/1210.html.

Piven, Frances Fox, and Richard A. Cloward (1971). Regulating the Poor. New York: Vintage, Random House.

Popple, P. R. and Leighninger, L. (2007) *The Policy-Based Profession: An Introduction to Social Welfare Policy Analysis for Social Workers (4th Edition)*. USA: Allyn & Dacon, Inc.

Powell, M. and Barrientos, A. (2004) 'Welfare Regimes And The Welfare Mix', *European Journal of Political Research*, 43, pp. 83–105. doi: 10.1111/j.1475-6765.2004.00146.x.

Rawls, J. (1971) A Theory of Justice. Harvard University Press. doi: 10.2307/j.ctvjf9z6v.

Rawls, J. (2001) Justice as Fairness: A Restatement. Harvard University Press.

Reamer, F. (1998) 'The Evolution of Social Work Ethics', *Social Work*, 43. doi: 10.1093/sw/43.6.488.

Ronald Dworkin, "Spheres of Justice': An Exchange," The New York Review of Books, July 23 (1983): 46.

Rothstein, B. (1998) *Just Institutions Matter: The Moral and Political Logic of the Universal Welfare State*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press (Theories of Institutional Design). doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511598449.

Rothstein, B. and Eek, D. (2006) 'Political Corruption and Social Trust: An Experimental Approach', *Rationality and Society*, 21. doi: 10.1177/1043463108099349.

Segal, E. A., Gerdes, K. E.(2007). *An introduction to the profession of social work: becoming a change agent*. Belmont, CA, Thomson--Brooks/Cole.

Sen, Amartya (1992). Inequality reexamined. New York Oxford New York: Russell Sage Foundation Clarendon Press Oxford Univ. Press. ISBN 9780198289289.

Thatcher, M. (1987). Available at: https://www.margaretthatcher.org/document/106689.

Solas, J. (2008) 'What kind of social justice does social work seek?', *International Social Work*, 51(6), pp. 813–822. doi: 10.1177/0020872808095252.

Solas, J. (2008) 'Social Work and Social Justice: What Are We Fighting For?', *Australian Social Work*, 61(2), pp. 124–136. doi: 10.1080/03124070801998384. Baldwin, P. (1989) 'The Scandinavian Origins of the Social Interpretation of the Welfare State', *Comparative Studies in Society and History*, 31(1), pp. 3–24.

Taylor, M. and Barusch, A. (2004) 'Personal, Family, and Multiple Barriers of Long-Term Welfare Recipients', *Social work*, 49, pp. 175–83. doi: 10.1093/sw/49.2.175.

Vattimo, G. and Zabala, S. (2011) *Hermeneutic Communism*. Columbia University Press. doi: 10.7312/vatt15802.

Van Parijs, Philippe (1991): "Why Surfers Should be Fed - The Liberal Case for an Unconditional Basic Income". Philosophy and Public Affairs, 20 (2): 101-131.

Van Parijs, Philippe (1995): Real Freedom for All: What (if Anything) Can Justify Capitalism? Oxford: Clarendon Press

Rose, N. S. (1999) *Governing the Soul: The Shaping of the Private Self*. Free Association Books (Governing the Soul: The Shaping of the Private Self). Available at: https://books.google.dk/books?id=OVHuAAAAMAAJ.

Vergés-Gifra, J. (2006) 'Why Rawls Should Have Resisted the Hermeneutic Temptation', *Journal of Social Philosophy*, 37(4), pp. 584–603. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9833.2006.00359.x.

Walzer, Michael. Interpretation and Social Criticism. Harvard University Press, 1993.

Walzer, M.(1987). Interpretation and Social Criticism. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press.

Weisskopf, T. (1992) 'Toward a Socialism for the Future, in the Wake of the Demise of the Socialism of the Past', *Review of Radical Political Economics*, 24. doi: 10.1177/048661349202400302.